Locally born Ray Powell was on the playing staff between 1947 and 1951.  He made 18 league appearances and scored five goals before he was sold to Scunthorpe United for £2,000 in July 1951.   Ray wrote this memoir of his time with the Swans in February 2000.

My background details are as follows:

Born in Morriston, August 1924. As a young lad, keen on kicking a ball about at every opportunity and eventually hoped to be selected for the Swansea school boys’ team. However, having eventually passed the Eleven Plus exam, I was sent to Glanmor School. They only played rugby in the winter, and so I had to learn a new game, which I got to like and progressed to House and School Captain. I found this experience useful later on when called upon to play both rugby and soccer at various RAF stations.

In 1941 I volunteered for RAF aircrew and was eventually called up for service in 1943. After some initial training in London I was posted to Downing College, Cambridge to learn all the ground subjects. I was called upon to play for the RAF team and also for the local Cambridge Town and became good friends with team mate Billy Liddell of Liverpool and Scotland fame. I was eventually posted to South Africa and did not meet up with him again until I returned from South Africa. I played a lot of soccer in South Africa and met a girl there who came over to the UK to marry me some five years later when I was then playing for Swansea.

I was demobbed in 1947 and whilst on leave played for Haverfordwest. About the last game of the season we played at the Vetch and it seems I had a decent game. The highlight for me was scoring within sixty seconds direct from the kick-off. Following the game the then Manager, Haydn Green, asked me to sign professional forms for the 1947/48 season. I did not have a job to return to, so signed my first contract which was as follows:- £7 per week in the winter - £5 per week in the summer - £10 per week if in the first team with £2 win bonus and £1 draw.

After the summer break I reported to the Vetch for pre-season training – morning and afternoon – and found I was the youngest in the squad except for one tallish, gangly fellow called Ivor Allchurch. Training out on the pitch began and early on I was paired with this young fellow. I soon began wondering if I should have signed professional forms as he was soon doing things with the ball which I had not seen previously and could not imagine myself ever doing. One thing in particular always comes to mind of that season when we had to lob the ball high into the air to each other, some distance apart. When I lobbed the ball to him, he casually took it on his chest and rolled it down on to his knee, then to his instep before returning the ball to me! There was no way that I could perform to that standard and I truly wondered what I had let myself in for. Well, we know what a brilliant player he became for both club and country, and recently I have enjoyed the book.

In the Swans squad at that time were noted internationals such as Paul, Feeney, Keane, McCrory, Scrine, O'Driscoll, and although not capped, players such as Weston, Burns, Comley, Payne etc. 

My first introduction to professional soccer was in The London Combination League and mostly playing as centre forward I managed to score quite a few goals. I made my first team debut that season at inside left against Walsall at the Vetch and was lucky enough to score a debut goal in a (1-1) draw. I continued in the first team at inside right/left and also at outside left when George Eastham came into the side at inside left. Then at Easter time I was selected at centre forward against Newport and with a good crowd of 28,000 we had a good win with the newly signed Billy Lucas playing a major role at inside left. Billy Lucas was a fine capture by the Swans at that time and I personally benefited from his experience. He taught me quite a lot in training and especially on how to shield the ball from an opponent at a throw in. I saw out the rest of the season in the first team playing at centre forward and getting a few goals.

Queens Park Rangers won the division title on the night we played them at Loftus Road, drawing (0-0). The pitch was invaded by their fans and we had difficulty returning to our dressing room, where we were treated to champagne. Had the Swans produced better away form earlier in the season everyone felt we would have been promoted.

It seemed that I had had a decent first season as a pro, getting into the first team and scoring goals; it appeared that my main problem had been lack of height and weight for a centre forward to make the position my own. To try to remedy this, I was put on a farm in the summer to help build up stamina before the next season.

In those days players were only offered one-year contracts and at the end of each season, the Club would issue a list of retained players who would be invited to sign for the next season. those not retained would be responsible for finding themselves a new club for the ensuing season, sincere there were no football agents in those days to do the necessary. Fortunately I was on the retained list and signed up for season 1948/49 with an improved contract of : £8 per week in the season, £6 per week in the close season plus £4 per week when in the first team with £2 win bonus and £1 for a draw – as per league rules.

This season saw the Swans clinch the league title and return to the second division – my first team appearances were limited but I managed to score in excess of forty goals in the reserves, prompting the papers to continually ask why I did not get selected for first team duty. It was a strange situation as it appears that some other clubs including Portsmouth, Middlesborough, Grimsby of the then first division, made offers for me which Swansea wouldn't entertain. Anyhow I was Swansea born and bred and happy to play for the Swans regardless of which t4am I was selected for. One game I remember playing in the first team that season was away to Bristol City (I think in the F.A. Cup) – the pitch was deep in mud, icy cold conditions, and after the final whistle none of us could untie our boot laces or stockings tie-ups – the trainers were too cold to help and so we all jumped into the bath, boots and all. Can you imagine what the water was like with eleven fully kitted, muddy players in one bath. As I've said earlier the Swans ended this season as champions and the supporters gave us many parties, and to celebrate the event, the Directors gave us a wonderful party at the Bush Hotel.

The 1950/51 season was my last with the Swans when sadly I was not on the retained list at the end of the season and was sold to Scunthorpe for £2,000. Scunthorpe were managed at that time by former Arsenal and Welsh international Les Jones, and although I only spent one season there, I played in the first team regularly and finished the season top scorer and enjoyed the experience. Earlier in the season we played at Wrexham and won (2-0_ with me getting both goals, and at the end of the season they came to buy me for the £2000 Scunthorpe had paid. However, I had decided to quit full-time football and find a future outside with initially a part-time role in football. this I achieved by moving to Northampton – working in administration for a big company and playing for Kettering Town in the Southern League. I now earned more from the combined wages that I could have earned in football since there was a maximum wage for players in the league.

This was my lifestyle until 1961, when I moved to Romford, Essex to further my experience and subsequently becoming Company Secretary to a security company in London, which I helped reach the Stock Exchange as a public company in 1972. I served the company for twenty-four years before retiring in 1989. I'm afraid I've let this note to you become almost an autobiography – I do apologise and get on with what was intended.

Present-day supporters could not imagine the difference in the playing surface conditions, the leather balls with laces, the football boots etc. that were the norm in those days. I still have the last two pairs of football boots and when I show them to anyone of the present generation there are smiles all around. They laugh at the weight, the toe cap, the studs. The studs were increased or decreased in size by adding a piece of leather with a nail through the middle, or taking off a piece of the stud with pincers – depending on the state of the playing surface. They also laugh when I tell them that we had to break-in a new pair of boots by putting them on out on the pitch without stockings, stepping into a bucket of cold water and running around and belting the ball about. The theory being that the leather boot would mould around the foot in due course – meantime my feet would be covered in blisters.

In my days at the Vetch, the players were very much together with plenty of help and encouragement given to inexperienced people like myself. In addition I found the legendary Joe Sykes of great help to myself and all the young players he was carefully grooming. Amongst the squad I always remember Len Comley who some time earlier had lost the top of one of his thumbs – he got the nickname 'stumpy' – and I often got the stump stuck in my ear.

The type of game and team formation was quite different then with the line up always being 2:3:5. I will always remember the manager (Billy McCandless) and the trainer (Frank Barson) shouting unrepeatable words at Kitch Fisher, or any other full back who ventured anywhere in the region of the half-way line during a game – whereas the modern game expects full backs to surge forward and cross the ball (like old style wingers) or have a shot at goal themselves.

Training at the Vetch was another area where we could not compare with modern-day clubs, since we did not have a separate  training ground or gymnasium to help us along. Our normal training morning began at 10 a.m. and we would lap around the outside of the pitch, walk around, then lap again, finally putting on a pair of spikes and doing a number of sprints down the pitch in front of the stand. Frank Barson would then look up at the grand-stand clock and if it was 12 noon – the training was over. As an alternative we would sometimes play 5-a-side on the beach opposite the Vetch, and occasionally have a run on the beach (when the tide was out) down to Oystermouth and back – though normally this exercise was carried out during the summer pre-season training. This pre-season training was a morning and afternoon affair usually, and during this we would add quite a lot of body exercises to the routine, with a couple of first-team versus reserve team matches as well. Finally before the season began, a Saturday  match. Possibles. v Probables would be played for the public and we could have as many as 18,000 fans at the Vetch.

Jumping into the bath with lots of your colleagues and later having just one shower available in the two dressing rooms at the Vetch, must have been quite a culture shock to the likes of the Arsenal reserves when they played us in the London Combination League – since when I first visited Highbury with the Swans reserves and had a tour of their facilities, it was almost unbelievable.

After training at the Vetch we normally strolled up to Pelosi's café, at the rear of the Empire Theatre. Here we would have a cup of tea or coffee and a bun, a chat amongst each other and also with the proprietor George Pelosi, who was a big fan of the Swans, so we would obviously be well looked after. Being at the rear of the 'Empire' we spoke to lots of the performers there and often were given complimentary tickets for the show. later we would all go our separate ways home by bus, since in those days none of the squad possessed a car. However, as I remember, Joe Paynes' father had a car and sometimes Joe was allowed to use it to drive to training. Quite a few of us would want a lift in this car to Pelosi's café, and as room was limited there would be no hanging about in the bath after training as we jostled for a place in the car.

The Swans players were well known in the town and I suppose perks were available. I remember that travelling from Morriston to Swansea by bus I would often have a free ride, as if the conductor was a fan, he would not ask me to buy a ticket. I recall one afternoon taking my mother to town on a bust. We went upstairs and the conductor passed by without giving us tickets. My mother asked me why we hadn't got tickets and I had to explain later – being the type of person she was, she didn't approve.

Another perk which came my way was at the Plaza cinema where I was usually recognised and escorted to a good seat without payment.  I remember being in the Plaza with a pal called Leighton George on a Friday night. I would not normally go out on a Friday night, but I had had stitches put in my face just below the left eye in a previous game and so not selected for any of the teams. However, when the first team travelled to Bristol that day, they were supposed to pick up Stan Richards in Cardiff where he lived. Apparently he reported unfit and so Joe Sykes was told to find me and get me off on the train. After checking with my mother where I was, he got to the Plaza and a message was flashed on the screen asking for me to report to the foyer. Joe had my boots and a taxi took me home to get some necessary things and I arrived at the Bristol Hotel late at night. Although having been advised by the doctor not to play until the stitches were out – I did!

The Swans had some fine footballers in those and the ensuing years and one wonders what sort of money clubs would now pay for the talents of Ivor Allchurch, John Charles, Cliff Jones, Terry Medwin, Len Allchurch, Roy Paul etc. Incidentally, my records show that in 1947 a seat in the main stand would have cost five shillings, whilst in 1948 a season ticket would set you back five guineas.

I mentioned training at the Vetch earlier, which by today's standards were very basic, and as far as I recall, learning ball skills and talking tactics for each individual game was not a priority then. We sometimes practised corner kicks, shooting at goal etc. but overall it now seems pretty basic. The emphasis was on body fitness, speed and the like. On reflection, quite a number of us, especially myself could have benefited greatly from some ball skills performed by the young Ivor Allchurch.

We were not advised what or what not to drink or eat as at present. I did not drink or smoke, but a lot of the squad did. In fact I remember that two regular members of the first team were very regular visitors to one of the pubs near the Vetch and somebody complained to the Manager (McCandles). His response was that if all the players performed on a Saturday as well as these two – then he would be happy for them all to copy their lifestyle. Smoking was another item, and I recall that although I was then one of the quick ones in sprinting, it always irked me that I could not beat Jack O'Driscoll in the daily sprints, yet he smoked like a trooper every day.
Travel to away games was either by train from High Street station or coach from the Vetch. If the away game was in London or perhaps Ipswich, Norwich, Southampton, Plymouth, Portsmouth or that region, we travelled by train. Away games in the Midlands and the lies of Chesterfield or Blackburn for example were usually by coach.

There were no floodlight games then so games had to start and finish in daylight, so it was often necessary to stay overnight in a hotel. As I remember there would always be a director in the party together with the manager and trainer – there was a physio at the club to carry out the recovery work on players injuries, but he was not a regular member on the away trips. On the return train journeys from Paddington, we always had a meal in the restaurant, and played cards or slept the rest of the time – I slept up on the luggage rack of the compartment on many occasions. We used to arrive back at High Street station at most unearthly hours of the morning and with no buses available, we would be sent home by taxi.

Playing at the Vetch used to be a big thrill for me each game, whichever team I played for. The crowds were very supportive with a regular 28,000 or so for a first-team game and when the likes of Arsenal played us in the London Combination League, you could expect 10,000 or more. Quite different from present-day first-team games I've attended of recent times when the attendance has been in the region of three to four thousand. I always felt the Swans supporters were on my side and I remember that my biggest critic was my brother, Baden, watching from the main stand, and who would later at home give me some stick if I had missed chances during that days game. Another brother named George was a big Swans fan and always stood on the main terrace and the only comment I remember from him was when I made my debut against Walsall, scored my first senior goal in a 1-1 ,draw, and he said, 'Well done – good goal'. He always stood on the main bank and says if you didn't get there on time for most first team games you wouldn't get in.
